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Report Livestock Losses by 
Jan. 30, 2016 
The Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) provides 
assistance to eligible producers for livestock death 
losses in excess of normal mortality due to 
adverse weather and attacks by animals 
reintroduced into the wild by the federal 
government or protected by federal law. LIP 
compensates livestock owners and contract 
growers for livestock death losses in excess of 
normal mortality due to adverse weather, including 
losses due to hurricanes, floods, blizzards, 
wildfires, extreme heat or extreme cold.  

For 2015, eligible losses must occur on or after 
Jan. 1, 2015, and before December 31, 2015. A 
notice of loss must be filed with FSA within 30 
days of when the loss of livestock is 
apparent.  Participants must provide the following 
supporting documentation to their local FSA office 
no later than 30 calendar days after the end of the 
calendar year for which benefits are requested: 

• Proof of death documentation 
• Copy of growers contracts  
• Proof of normal mortality documentation 

USDA has established normal mortality rates for 
each type and weight range of eligible livestock, 
i.e. Adult Beef Cow = 1.5% and Non-Adult Beef 
Cattle (less than 400 pounds) = 5%. These 
established percentages reflect losses that are 
considered expected or typical under “normal” 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/md
http://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app?service=page/CountyMap&state=MD&stateName=Maryland&stateCode=24
http://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app?service=page/CountyMap&state=MD&stateName=Maryland&stateCode=24
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conditions. Producers who suffer livestock losses 
in 2015 must file both of the following: 

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar 
days of when the loss was apparent or by 
January 30, 2016 

• An application for payment by January 30, 
2016.  

Additional Information about LIP is available at 
your local FSA office or online at: 
www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

 
Firearms and Dangerous Weapons Forbidden In Federal 
Facilities 
USDA Service Centers and Farm Service Agency Offices are Off Limits for Firearms 

This is an important reminder to all customers and patrons of USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) 
offices and USDA Service Centers statewide that firearms are forbidden (even with a 
permit/license) in Federal Buildings. A Federal Building by definition is any building owned, 
leased or rented by the Federal Government, where Federal employees are regularly present for 
the purpose of performing their official duties. 

The items that are prohibited in Federal facilities include any item prohibited by any applicable 
Federal, State, local, and tribal law and/or ordinance, as well as firearms, dangerous weapons, 
explosives, or other destructive devices (including their individual parts or components) designed, 
redesigned, used, intended for use, or readily converted to cause injury, death, or property damage. 
Possession of firearms and dangerous weapons in Federal facilities as outline above is a crime 
punishable by fines and imprisonment. 

For a complete list of items prohibited in Federal facilities, please view and/or download the 
document titled, Items Prohibited from Federal Facilities: An Interagency Security Committee 
Standard: http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/isc-items-prohibited-federal-facilities-
feb-2013-508.pdf. The lists of prohibited items outlined in this document apply to all facility 
occupants, contractors, and the visiting public. 

If you have questions or concerns regarding this notification, please contact your local Farm Service 
Agency Office – http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Foreign Buyers Notification 
The Agricultural Foreign Investment Disclosure Act (AFIDA) requires all foreign owners of U.S. 
agricultural land to report their holdings to the Secretary of Agriculture. The Farm Service Agency 
administers this program for USDA. 

All individuals who are not U.S. citizens, and have purchased or sold agricultural land in the county 
are required to report the transaction to FSA within 90 days of the closing. Failure to submit the 
AFIDA form (FSA-153) could result in civil penalties of up to 25 percent of the fair market value of 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/
http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/isc-items-prohibited-federal-facilities-feb-2013-508.pdf
http://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/isc-items-prohibited-federal-facilities-feb-2013-508.pdf
http://offices.usda.gov/
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the property. County government offices, Realtors, attorneys and others involved in real estate 
transactions are reminded to notify foreign investors of these reporting requirements.   

 
USDA Encourages Producers to Consider Risk Protection 
Coverage before Crop Sales Deadlines 
The Farm Service Agency encourages producers to examine available USDA crop risk protection 
options, including federal crop insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) 
coverage, before the applicable crop sales deadline. 

Producers are reminded that crops not covered by insurance may be eligible for the Noninsured 
Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP). The 2014 Farm Bill expanded NAP to include higher 
levels of protection. Beginning, underserved and limited resource farmers are now eligible for free 
catastrophic level coverage, as well as discounted premiums for additional levels of protection." 

Federal crop insurance covers crop losses from natural adversities such as drought, hail and 
excessive moisture. NAP covers losses from natural disasters on crops for which no permanent 
federal crop insurance program is available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, 
fruits, vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

USDA has partnered with Michigan State University and the University of Illinois to create an online 
tool at www.fsa.usda.gov/nap that allows producers to determine whether their crops are eligible for 
federal crop insurance or NAP and to explore the best level of protection for their operation. NAP 
basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that exceed 50 
percent of expected production, with higher levels of coverage, up to 65 percent of their expected 
production at 100 percent of the average market price, including coverage for organics and crops 
marketed directly to consumers. 

Deadlines for coverage vary by state and crop. To learn more about NAP visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/nap or contact your local USDA Service Center. To find your local USDA Service 
Centers go to http://offices.usda.gov.   

Federal crop insurance coverage is sold and delivered solely through private insurance agents. 
Agent lists are available at all USDA Service Centers or at USDA’s online Agent Locator: 
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/#. Producers can use the USDA Cost Estimator, 
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx, to predict insurance premium costs. 

 
USDA Begins 49th Enrollment Period for the Conservation 
Reserve Program 
December 2015 Marked 30th Anniversary for the Nation’s Most Successful Voluntary Conservation 
Program  

Farmers and ranchers are reminded that the next general enrollment period for the Conservation 
Reserve Program (CRP) begins Dec. 1, 2015 and ends on Feb. 26, 2016. December 2015 also 
marks the 30th anniversary of CRP, a federally funded program that assists agricultural producers 
with the cost of restoring, enhancing and protecting certain grasses, shrubs and trees to improve 
water quality, prevent soil erosion and reduce loss of wildlife habitat. 

As of September 2015, 24.2 million acres were enrolled in CRP. CRP also is protecting more than 
170,000 stream miles with riparian forest and grass buffers, enough to go around the world 7 times. 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/nap
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/nap
http://offices.usda.gov/
http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/
https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx
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For an interactive tour of CRP success stories from across the U.S., visit 
www.fsa.usda.gov/CRPis30, or follow on Twitter at #CRPis30. 

Participants in CRP establish long-term, resource-conserving plant species, such as approved 
grasses or trees (known as “covers”) to control soil erosion, improve water quality and develop 
wildlife habitat on marginally productive agricultural lands. In return, FSA provides participants with 
rental payments and cost-share assistance. At times when commodity prices are low, enrolling 
sensitive lands in CRP can be especially attractive to farmers and ranchers, as it softens the 
economic hardship for landowners at the same time that it provides ecological benefits. Contract 
duration is between 10 and 15 years. The long-term goal of the program is to re-establish native 
plant species on marginal agricultural lands for the primary purpose of preventing soil erosion and 
improving water quality and related benefits of reducing loss of wildlife habitat. 

Contracts on 1.64 million acres of CRP are set to expire on Sept. 30, 2016. Producers with expiring 
contracts or producers with environmentally sensitive land are encouraged to evaluate their options 
under CRP. 

Since it was established on Dec. 23, 1985, CRP has: 

• Prevented more than 9 billion tons of soil from eroding, enough soil to fill 600 million dump 
trucks; 

• Reduced nitrogen and phosphorous runoff relative to annually tilled cropland by 95 and 85 
percent respectively; 

• Sequestered an annual average of 49 million tons of greenhouse gases, equal to taking 9 
million cars off the road. 

Since 1996, CRP has created nearly 2.7 million acres of restored wetlands. 

For more information on FSA conservation programs, visit a local FSA office or 
www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation. To find your local FSA office, visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Farmers to Receive Documentation of USDA Services 
Local Offices Issue Receipts for Services 

Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds agricultural producers that FSA provides a receipt to 
customers who request or receive assistance or information on FSA programs. 

As part of FSA’s mission to provide enhanced customer service, producers who visit FSA will 
receive documentation of services requested and provided. From December through June, FSA 
issued more than 327,000 electronic receipts. 

The 2014 Farm Bill requires a receipt to be issued for any agricultural program assistance 
requested from FSA, the National Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) and Rural Development 
(RD). Receipts include the date, summary of the visit and any agricultural information, program 
and/or loan assistance provided to an individual or entity. 

In some cases, a form or document – such as a completed and signed program enrollment form –
serve as the customer receipt instead of a printed or electronic receipt. A service is any information, 
program or loan assistance provided whether through a visit, email, fax or letter. 

To learn more about FSA, visit www.fsa.usda.gov.  

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/CRPis30
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/conservation
http://offices.usda.gov/
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/
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Youth Loans 
The Farm Service Agency makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural income-
producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. Projects must 
be planned and operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce sufficient income to 
repay the loan and provide the youth with practical business and educational experience. The 
maximum loan amount is $5000. 

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements: 

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, 
American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a legal resident 
alien 

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age 
• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements  
• Be unable to get a loan from other sources  
• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as outlined 

above  
• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under guidance 

and assistance from a project advisor. The project supervisor must recommend the youth 
loan applicant, along with providing adequate supervision.  

Stop by the county office for help preparing and processing the application forms. 

 
Microloans 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds farmers and ranchers that the FSA borrowing limit for 
microloans increased from $35,000 to $50,000, on Nov. 7, 2014. Microloans offer borrowers 
simplified lending with less paperwork.  

The microloan change allows beginning, small and mid-sized farmers to access an additional 
$15,000 in loans using a simplified application process with up to seven years to repay. Microloans 
are part of USDA’s continued commitment to small and midsized farming operations.  

To complement the microloan program additional changes to FSA eligibility requirements will 
enhance beginning farmers and ranchers access to land, a key barrier to entry level producers. FSA 
policies related to farm experience have changed so that other types of skills may be considered to 
meet the direct farming experience required for farm ownership loan eligibility. Operation or 
management of non-farm businesses, leadership positions while serving in the military or advanced 
education in an agricultural field will now count towards the experience applicants need to show 
when applying for farm ownership loans. Important Note: Microloans cannot be used to purchase 
real estate. 

Since 2010, more than 50 percent of USDA's farm loans now go to beginning farmers and FSA has 
increased its lending to targeted underserved producers by nearly 50 percent. 
  
Please review the FSA Microloan Program Fact Sheet for program application, eligibility and related 
information. 

 

http://www.usda.gov/wps/portal/usda/usdahome?contentidonly=true&contentid=small-midsized-farmer-resources.xml
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/Internet/FSA_File/microloans_facts_2014.pdf
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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